
FROM THE TOWN 
 

Mailing and Civic Address:  

PO Box 310, 129 Railway St. 
 

Phone: 306-771-2284                       

Fax: 306-771-2899                                            
 

Office E-mail:  

townofbalgonie@sasktel.net                          

Recreation E-mail:  

balgonieparkrec@sasktel.net                             

Newsletter E-mail:  

balgonienewsletter@sasktel.net     
 

Emergency Number/After 

Hours: 306-535-4235 
 

REGULAR OFFICE HOURS 

9:00 a.m. to noon and 1:00 p.m. to 

5:00 p.m. Monday to Friday. 

NEWSLETTER  

INFORMATION 
 

All information must be received 

by the 20th of each month in  

order for it to be included in the 

following issue of the Talk of the 

Town.  
 

Prices for advertising a business:  

$10—Business Card Size 

$30—1/9 Page Advertisement 

$60—Half Page Advertisement 

$120—Full Page Advertisement 
 

Local programs and                   

announcements are not charged; 

however, you must have a      

Balgonie post office box.  
 

Please send all items to: 

balgonienewsletter@sasktel.net 

November 
Talk of the Town 

Important Dates 
… Check the following pages for more important dates 

and details! 
 

October 31—Happy Halloween!  

November 1—Compost Pickup 

November 8—Council Meeting @ 6:15 p.m.  

November 11—Remembrance Day—Office Closed  

November 22—Council Meeting @ 6:15 p.m. 

2021 Garbage and Recycling Pickup 

Garbage Pickup Recycling Pickup 

Tuesday, October 26, 2021 Tuesday, November 2, 2021 

Tuesday, November 9, 2021 Tuesday, November 16, 2021 

Tuesday, November 23, 2021 Tuesday, November 30, 2021 

Starting November 1, 2021, compost will be picked up the first 
Monday of every month.  

PLEASE REMEMBER TO HAVE YOUR BINS TO THE CURB BY 7:00 
A.M.  

OUTSTANDING UTILITIES 
 

This is a friendly reminder that if there is a balance owing on 

your utility bill on November 29, 2021, a registered letter will 

be sent indicating the outstanding balance. If they remain     

unpaid on December 31, 2021, the balance of your utility bill 

and the cost of the registered letter will be added to your taxes.  
 

To remit a payment to the Town Office, you may do so through 

online banking, cheque, debit or cash. Credit Card payments 

are accepted on the Town of Balgonie’s website. Please see 

page 20 of this newsletter for further instructions.  



Balgonie’s Facebook Page 

For updates on what’s        
happening in the community, 
please visit: 

https://www.facebook.com/
balgonies-talk-of-the-town  

If you would like to advertise 
local events, please call       
306-771-2284 or e-mail                                   
townofbalgonie@sasktel.net 

Parked Vehicles 

Vehicles are not to be parked on the street for 

more than 24 hours, except weekends and 

holidays. If your vehicle is not used regularly, 

you must park it on your own property.  

Boulevards 

Whether we like it or not, 

the snow is fast               

approaching! We would 

like to kindly remind      

residents that the Town 

boulevard portion at the 

front of each property is 

approximately 12-20 feet 

(with the exception of the 

bays). Although our       

residents care for the 

boulevards, it is the 

Town’s property and 

therefore that is where 

snow is placed. Soft    

landscaping, such as  

sprinklers, rocks, gardens, 

etc. are placed on the 

boulevard at your own 

risk.  

As always, thank you for 

understanding.  

Have you updated your 

contact information           

recently? Please notify the 

Town Office if any changes 

have been made to your 

mailing address and/or 

phone number.  

There are many homes 

that no longer have land 

lines, and we have no way 

of contacting residents 

should there ever be an 

emergency.   

The information is           

intended for office use   

only.  

Pickelball Update 

The Balgonie Pickleball Club continues to meet Thursdays at the Balgonie            
Elementary School from 7:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. The club is still open to new  
members. If interested, come out and give it a try. Wear your mask when entering 
the building. Being double vaccinated makes it a safe environment for everyone. 
Please have a pair of indoor footwear.  

There will be NO pickleball on November 11th. 

Take care, stay safe! 

Cribbage Tournaments 

Starting in November, Cribbage Tournaments will be held on 

the second Saturday of every month at the Balgonie 50+ Club.  

To register, please contact Bart Eliasson at elias@sasktel.net or 

306-771-0024.  

 





Kudos and a BIG Thank-you to: 

- B.E.L.C.I. for the great donuts;  

- The Yanko family for the wonderful Thanksgiving treats; and 

- Megan Halwas for the tasty soup. 

Your lovely gifts to us are truly appreciated!  

Love your friends at Heritage Court.  

1st Balgonie Beavers, Cubs, and Scouts 

Due to Covid 19 we will not be going door to door for a bottle drive this fall. 

If you would like to donate bottles please contact Larry McIvor 306 771 7830 and he will ar-
range to pick them up. 

Thank you for your support! 

We are still looking for a cub leader, please contact Larry if you are interested. 

Caitlyn and Jayson are excited to announce the birth of Octavia Fay Kowalyk on 

September 16, 2021 weighting 7lbs 7oz.  

Proud grandparents: Robert and Angela McMillan of Balgonie and Jim and  

Lolanda Kowalyk of White City.  

 

Brandon Wright 

June 23, 1978 – August 27, 2021 

It is with deep sadness that David and Janet Wright share the sudden 

passing of their son, Brandon. He leaves behind his spouse Joanna and 

their three children David, Benjamin and Gabriella, sister Jody (Al) and 

their children Thomas and Daniel, and brother Andy (Bren) and their 

children Mason, Mya & Marie.  

Brandon will be greatly missed by all of those who knew him. 





Recreation News 

By Shaun McBain 

Once again, with restrictions in place, we are in full swing with all winter sports. Dance, hockey, ringette, 

skating, broomball, public skating and stick and puck!  

As soon as the temperature drops, the outdoor rink will open for outdoor skating and stick and puck.  

As a friendly reminder, please respect our recreation facilities. Please pick up your garbage and leave the    

facilities in good condition.  

Masks are now required in the Balgonie Arena for any Saskatchewan Hockey sanctioned event. This includes 

practices and games. Please do your part by sanitizing your hands upon entry of the facilities and maintain  

distance as best as possible. If you are feeling unwell, please refrain from entering the facilities.  

CLIP AND SAVE……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

PUBLIC SKATING, STICK AND PUCK AND MOMS & TOTS TIMES FOR THE 2021-2022 SEASON  

Public Skating Times     Stick and Puck Times   Moms & Tots Times 

Tuesdays  3:30-4:45 p.m.  Mondays   3:30-4:45 p.m.  Wednesdays 9-11 a.m. 

Thursdays 3:30-4:45 p.m.  Wednesdays  3:30-4:45 p.m.   

Sundays  12:30-1:45 p.m. Fridays   3:30-4:45 p.m. 

Thank-You from Balgonie Baptist Church 

Thanks to your support, $2,000.00 was raised to bring Syrian refugees to Saskatchewan. Our thanks go out to 
the Balgonie Diner for hosting a Steak Night on October 14th. We’re also thankful for the many families who 
enjoyed supper and bid on Silent Auction items. 

Mahmoud and his family escaped Syria and are now in Lebanon while their application to join his family in 
Regina is processed by the Canadian government. Just this year, the couple had their first child! As sponsors, 
$25,000 needs to be raised by Balgonie Baptist Church. This fundraising event puts that fund at just over 
$17,000.00. 

Do you want to keep helping? Take your cans and bottles to Sarcans’s Drop ‘n Go and use the code “God is 
good” to designate your bottle refund to Mahmoud’s support when he and his family arrive. 

Thank You Wade Hoffman 

The Town of Balgonie and the Balgonie Parks & Recreation Board would like to 
take this opportunity to thank Wade Hoffman for his many years of service as the 
Balgonie Parks & Recreation Board President. His commitment and dedication to 
this volunteer board was excellent. Good luck in your future endeavors, Wade!  

The Balgonie Parks & Recreation Board is now looking for a President. If you are          
interested in this volunteer role, we would ask you to contact Shaun McBain at (306) 
771-4343. This group meets approximately three to four times a year. The Recreation 
Board manages and operates all recreational functions and grants within the Town. It 
also advises Council on projects to improve or extend any of the recreational facilities. 









 

















 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By Keith Comstock 

Executive in Residence – JSGS (Lead MD Consultant) 

The councils of the RM of Edenwold and the Village of Edenwold have decided to work together on exploring the idea of coming 

together to form a “Municipal District”.  What does this mean from a practical perspective and how might this initiative affect the 

lives of citizens? 

First – what is a municipal district anyway?  Very simply, a municipal district is formed when two (or more) municipalities (at least 

one urban and one rural) decide to consolidate and make application to the Minister of Government Relations to be incorporated 

as one entity.  In this regard, a municipal district is just another type of municipality along with cities, RM’s, towns and villages etc.  

The legislative provisions allowing the formation of a municipal district were added about 8 years ago but to date, there are no 

official municipal districts in Saskatchewan although there are a couple of communities that use the word “district” in their name. 

Why would two (or more) normally functioning municipalities decide to join forces and become one?  There is no one                  

imperative – and the decision is of course highly dependent on local circumstances, but in general terms the following benefits can 

potentially be realized through the formation of a municipal district: 

 harmonized bylaws creating a simpler and more streamlined local regulatory environment; 

 administrative efficiencies and more flexibility and/or chance for advancement for employees; 

 consistent planning and development goals and requirements for economic opportunities; 

 savings through economies of scale; 

 service level improvements gained through the sharing of equipment and assets;  

 opportunities to explore options to broaden and enhance services and operations; and  

 flexibility to operate in a way that meets both local regional interests more efficiently 

 Prominence and visibility – being part of a strong, reputable, and distinct entity 

The decision to form a municipal district is an important one – the participating councils and administrations must work diligently 

to ensure that these sorts of benefits are realized.  In addition the planning for the municipal district must also take into account a 

wide variety of other questions and issues that are of importance to citizens.  For example: 

 Will property taxes go up?  Down?  Stay about the same?  Many proponents of municipal amalgamation use the potential 

for reduced expenditures as a key reason to take action.  However, is other jurisdictions where large scale municipal      

amalgamation initiatives have been completed, huge cost savings just haven’t materialized.  Theoretically, there are savings 

to be had – but decision makers and citizens should concentrate instead on getting better value for the money they are  



 Spending instead of pinning their hopes on big cost reductions.  On the tax side, legislation allows for different tax rates 

 for different  areas of a municipal district, allowing the council to structure the property tax levy accordingly. 

 

 What about our representation?  Who will we go to if we don’t like how things are going?  Luckily, the legislation for        

municipal districts leaves decisions about how the council will be structured, and what electoral system to use (rural vs   

urban) up to the municipalities forming the municipal district.   This allows for very careful consideration and the              

opportunity to “custom design” a council that will ensure fair and equitable representation and decision making. 

 

 What about our community identity?  We’ve worked long and hard to make this community what it is!  This is often a       

red-herring argument that, particularly in Saskatchewan, just never seems to be an issue.  First, the agreement between/

among the participating municipalities can include whatever measures they feel are necessary to ensure people feel that 

sense of community and belonging they want.  Second – the fact of the matter is that the governance/administrative    

structure of a community has little to do with where people feel like they are from.  I grew up on a farm south of Moose Jaw 

– and the little town close by hasn’t been around for decades – but when asked where I am from I always answer 

“Mitchellton”…and that community is still alive and well despite not being a stand alone municipality. 

 

 What about their/our debt and outstanding projects and other obligations?  Assets, liabilities and other financial or          

infrastructure project related discussions are a key part of the planning process for a municipal district.  The participating 

councils have the responsibility and flexibility to ensure that a fair and reasonable approach is taken.  As well, part of the 

“approval process” undertaken by the province includes an analysis of this area, with the ability for the Minister to appoint 

someone to resolve any issues that might appear or be outstanding. 

 

There is potentially a sort of “if you build it, they will come” aspect to the idea of forming a municipal district.  If you take the     

Hollywood out of it, when looking at the benefits and risks of any proposition like this, there are three sorts of considerations that 

decision makers can keep in mind: 

1. If we do this – what are the IMMEDIATE benefits and risks that must be considered? 

2. If we do this – what are the MID TERM or INCREMENTAL benefits and risks that we should work towards and/or mitigate as 

the case may be? 

3. If we do this – how can we ensure that we are well positioned to attract and take advantage of other opportunities that may 

be out there but aren’t part of our current thinking – whether those be economic, social or otherwise. 

To their credit, the two councils have approached this initiative with a very practical and pragmatic attitude.  Municipal officials 

have developed a comprehensive project plan with a variety of task groups dedicated to looking at all aspects of the operations of 

the two municipalities with a view to designing a new structure that will provide the best of both worlds.  Finally, the councils have 

made a joint commitment to taking training in governance essentials and following that up with collaborative work to put in place a 

governance framework that will serve the municipal district and its citizens very well. 

 

There are two final points I need to make: 

First – public input and engagement are critical to the success of the project.  I would encourage all residents to familiarize      

themselves with this project and not to hesitate to raise issues, ideas, questions and suggestions to the members of council and the 

planning team. 

Second – to their very great credit, the councils of the RM of Edenwold and the Village of Edenwold have decided to take this    

project on because they care about the future of their community.  They have demonstrated their willingness to think about new 

ways of doing things and to not letting fear of the unknown or comfort with the status quo hamper their vision.  Nor are they    

taking anything for granted – all involved are doing the right work to enable an informed final decision to be made.  This is what 

local government and governance is all about – and I commend them for their resolve and commitment. 



Electronic Payments 

Tax and Utility bills may be paid electronically 

through your online banking service. Please use 

Town of Balgonie Taxes for your tax bills and Town 

of Balgonie Utilities for your water/sewer bills. DO 

NOT USE Balgonie Water—this payee is a previous 

business and is not associated with the Town Office.  

If you are unsure of your account number, please 

contact the Town Office at 306-771-2284 or     

townofbalgonie@sasktel.net to obtain your account 

number.  

When making an online payment, 

allow 2-3 business days before any 

due date so that your payment is 

receipted prior to any penalties   

being applied to your account.  

Plastiq Payments 
How to pay with Plastiq: 

1. Go to www.townofbalgonie.ca; 

2. Scroll down to the right hand side of the screen;  

3. Sign up—create a free account, add who you’re 

paying, and enter your card info; 

4. Plastiq will process your payment and the funds 

will be transferred to the Town of Balgonie.  

 

The fees associated with Plastiq are as  

follows: 

- Standard credit card rate 2.85%; 

- Debit cards are discounted to 1%.  

Be A Responsible Pet Owner 

 Walk your pet on a leash;  

 Pick up after your pet. There are multiple garbage cans     
located throughout town for you to dispose of your baggy;  

 Spay/neuter your pet; and 

 License your pet at the Town Office.  

Keep our Town safe and clean for all to enjoy!  

If a red bin is not available at the Transfer    

Station, DO NOT leave items there. Tickets 

have been and will be issued for illegal    

dumping.  

DID YOU KNOW… 
 

The speed limit in Balgonie is 40 km/hour 

unless otherwise specified (e.g.: School 

Zones and Griffin Road).  
 

Please keep our children and            

pedestrians safe by slowing down!  



Balgonie  

United  

Church  
 

You are invited to join us for Worship and 

Sunday School at 11:00 a.m. every        

Sunday.  
 

Contact Information: 

Located on Main Street, Balgonie 

306-771-4303 

St. Joseph Roman Catholic Church 

Regular Mass Times at St. Joseph 

Saturday Evening   7:00 p.m. 

Sunday    10:30 a.m. 

++++++++++++++++ 

Come join in our celebrations 

with  Fr. Ching our pastor  

 

https://stjosephbalgonie.ca 

306-771-2387 

Contact us at stjoseph1@sasktel.net 

 

St. Paul’s Lutheran Church 

Located in the Village of Edenwold.  

Services are every Sunday  

at 11:30 a.m. 

Pastor Stewart’s Contact  

Information: 

pastor.stewart@sasktel.net 
 

 



 Avonhurst 

           
      

Monday to Friday:  
8 a.m. to 5 p.m. 

Saturday:   
9 a.m. to 4 p.m.  

 

Gas & Diesel Pumps, Bulk Fuel 

Delivery, DEF Fluid, Oil, Propane,   

Hardware, Farm and Auto Batteries  

Confectionery, Bottle Water, Pet Food 

Grain Storage and Parts, Remote Bin 

Lids & Bin Anchors   

Fuel Tanks & Pumps 

Visit us in Avonhurst  

(halfway between Edenwold and Edgeley) 

Or Call us at: (306) 771-2812 

Email: avonhurstcoop@sasktel.net 

 Call us for all of your 

insurance and  

licensing needs! 

Balgonie Agencies Ltd. 

We are your local agent for 

Insurance Broker / SGI License Issuer  

129B Railway Street 

ph: 306-771-2243    fax: 306-771-2251 

balgonie.agencies@sasktel.net 

www.balgonieagencies.ca 

 

 

 
 

202 Griffin Road West 
Balgonie, Sask. 
306-771-4271 

 

TUNE UPS, BRAKES, SUSPENSION 
TIRES, A/C, HEATING 

OIL CHANGES, BATTERIES 
WHEEL ALIGNMENTS & 

ALL YOUR MECHANIC NEEDS 
 

“NOW OFFERING” 
LIGHT DUTY SAFETY                   

INSPECTIONS 
 

CALL AND BOOK YOUR               
APPOINTMENT TODAY 

 

LIKE us on Facebook 

 

Cross Country Foods 

Balgonie’s Neighbourhood Grocery Store 

FRESH FRUITS & VEGETABLES 

LOTTERY TICKETS 

CONFECTIONARY 

LIQUOR & WINE VENDOR 

FRESH BAKED GOODS 

POSTAL OUTLET 

MEAT & DELI 

GARDEN CENTRE (Seasonal) 

109 South Railway Street 

(Corner of Main and Railway Street) 

Balgonie, SK  S0G 0E0 

Phone: 306-771-2037 

Postal: 306-771-2035 

 

Weekdays: 8:00 a.m.-8:00 p.m. 

Saturdays: 9:00 a.m.-8:00 p.m. 

Sundays: 11:00 a.m.-6:00 p.m. 

Holidays: 12:00 p.m.-6:00 p.m. 

 

 New & Used 

Grain Bins 

 Hopper Cones 

 Wood Floors  

 Grain Bin Moving 

Ryan Selzer 306.515.3411  

Mark Selzer 306.533.9099  

 

www.prairiebinservice.ca 


